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Request to take on Memorial Clock situated at All 

Saints Church as a Parish Asset  

Each year Wickhambrook Parish Council sets aside some funds from its budget to give 

financial support to local organisations.  The power under which a Parish Council may 

normally do this is s.137 of the Local Government Act 1972.  

  

Previous requests have been received from Wickhambrook All Saints Church PCC asking the 

Parish Council to pay for repairs to the Memorial Clock sited on the Wickhambrook All Saints 

Church Tower.  The parish council resolved to award a grant of £340 towards the cost of the 

repairs (Report WPC.21.11.09 and Min. 21.11.17 refer) in November ’21, and a further 

£340 in April ’22 (Report WPC.22.02.08 and Min. 22.02.13).   This grant was paid in August.   

The Parochial Church Council, who have been managing the maintenance of the clock, have 

reported that they do not have sufficient funds to instruct for all the work to be completed 

(there remains outstanding work to install a new switch to operate the winder, estimated in 

August ’22 at £450) and are requesting that the parish council take on responsibility for the 

Memorial Clock, on the basis that in their view is not a Diocesian asset. 

 

The installation of the Memorial Clock was funded mainly through subscription and grants 

raised by villagers (organised by the church) between 1944 and 1946, to commemorate the 

fallen of both world wars (https://www.bansfieldbenefice.org.uk/wickhambrook/history/clock.html). The 

clock installed in All Saints Church Tower (this being the only building of sufficient height for 

the clock to be visible in the parish at the time of installation), it does not form part of the 

infrastructure of the church, does not relate to the affairs of the church, and is not 

understood to be held for an ecclesiastical charity.   

  

A parish council is generally able to make payments for services and supplies under the 

powers conferred upon it by relevant legislation.  Where no such power exists, (e.g.  

Charitable donations) then a parish council may incur expenditure either under   

• the General Power of Competence in s.1 of the Localism Act 2011 (which does not 

apply to Wickhambrook Parish Council, it not being eligible), or  

• s.137 of the Local Government Act 1972 (LGA1972), for any purpose, except one 

which is subject to a statutory prohibition, restriction or limitation1.  

Until recently, the clerk’s understanding was that the use of s.137 of LGA1972 is 

constrained, because the memorial clock is on Church property.  When parish councils were 

established under s6 of the Local Government Act 1894, there was a specific provision 

(s.6(1) (c ) of the Local Government 1894 Act) which confirmed the powers, duties and 

liabilities conferred on parish council included “the holding and management of parish 

property not being property related to affairs of the church or held for an 

ecclesiastical charity”.   A detailed advice note from National Association of Local 

Councils (NALC) on Financial Assistance to the Church is attached as Appendix A.   

Previous advice from the Suffolk Association of Local Councils and Society of Local Council 

Clerks, was that the best way to resolve this (until such time as any legal challenge provided 

a definitive answer one way or the other) would be for Wickhambrook All Saints Church 

apply to the Parish Council for a grant each time it needed support towards the cost of 

maintaining the clock (much as it did for the electrification of the clock).  The Parish Council 

would then consider the application on its merits, and if approved, a payments were 

https://wickhambrook.org/wp-content/uploads/WPC-21-11-09_RequestsforFinancalSupport_MemorialClock.pdf
https://www.bansfieldbenefice.org.uk/wickhambrook/history/clock.html
https://www.bansfieldbenefice.org.uk/wickhambrook/history/clock.html
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authorised.  This is the basis on which previous funding decision with respect to the 

Memorial Clock have been made by the parish council since 2019. 

 

The Parochial Church Council asked in the spring that the parish council consider formally 

taking on the Memorial Clock as an asset for which it would be responsible for maintenance 

and repair.  The PCC would ensure access to the clock to facilitate this.  A copy of their most 

recent formal request is attached as Appendix B. 

 

The clerk has sought further advice on this matter from Suffolk Association of Local 

Councils, and their response (which includes advice from the National Association of Local 

Councils) is set out at Appendix C. 

 

In summary:  

1. the parish council could accept the Memorial Clock as an asset (valued at £1).  

2. The PC should seek a formal agreement between itself and the PCC for transfer to it, 

from a solicitor of its choice (a request for quotes on this work has been requested). 

3. The clock would be insured by the parish council on a replacement value basis 

(valued at £120,000 – advised by Hawards Horological) – the additional premium 

advised by current insurers is in the region of £350 per year. 

4. The parish council would then be responsible for arranging and funding ongoing 

maintenance and repairs (annual service currently estimated at £350) 

5. The PCC would hold Public Liability Insurance which would cover access to the 

Memorial Clock in the church tower. 

 

This would put the management of the clock on a formal footing which the parish council 

would then need to budget for annually. 

 

The Estates Committee considered this matter at its November meeting (Min 21.11.11 
refers) and noting: 

• the existing risks and restrictions on the funding of the clock under the current 
circumstances, as advised by NALC; and 

• that the parish council could accept the clock as a parish asset, and the likely 
financial obligations arising from this 

asked the Clerk to refer the matter (setting out all options and cost implications)  to the 

parish council for a decision on whether to accept the Memorial Clock as a parish asset.  

 

Subsequent to this, the clerk has received one response from enquiries as to the cost of 

legal representation to broker a formal agreement between itself and the PCC for transfer of 

the Clock, which is set out below.   

I have been passed your email relating to Wickhambrook Parish Council and the responsibility 
for a Memorial Clock cited on the tower of All Saints Church. This is not a straightforward issue 
and would need a great deal of research to establish ownership and whether the clock can be 
transferred separately. 
 

Given the complex nature of the matter, I am not able to provide a formal quote, rather I can 
confirm that my hourly charge out rate is £225 plus VAT per hour. It may well be that I need 
to refer to and/or work together in this matter with another department/colleague with specific 
knowledge of trust and local government law.  
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If you would like to go ahead and confirm instructions on this basis, please confirm and I will 
have my secretary draw up the necessary paperwork. 

The clerk has also chased for further estimates, but none as yet have been received. 

Based on the information available to date, the likely costs to the parish council for taking on 

the Memorial Clock as a parish asset are:  

Item Current/1st FY Subsequent FY’S 

Outstanding Repair to Winder £450.00 

Annual Service £350.00 £350.00 

Insurance Uplift £350.00 pro rata1 £350.00 

Solicitors’ advice on formal agreement £225.00/ hour2 

Total £1150.003 £700.004 

There is currently no budgetary provision, nor earmarked reserves available to fund the 

transfer.  There is however an underspend on costs associated with the re-negotiation of the 

lease for the play park at Cemetery Road (£1450 against a budget of £1500 plus VAT), 

which could be considered towards any legal costs incurred in a transfer of the Memorial 

Clock. 

If the parish council were to consider accepting the Memorial Clock as an asset, it should 

look to build this into the budget on which the precept for the next financial year is based. 

Action: 

The Parish Council is asked whether it is willing to accept the Memorial Clock as 

a Parish Asset, with the associated costs which will fall upon it arising from this 

in the next and future years.  

1 Based on a replacement cost of £120,000 (as quoted by Haward’s Horological) 

2 No estimation of time taken – this is where the greatest financial risk lies 
3 Not including Solicitors costs 
4 Before any identified replacements or additional work required 
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Wickhambrook All Saints Church 

Wickhambrook All Saints, Church Road, Wickhambrook, Newmarket, Suffolk, CB8 8XH 
Registered Charity, No 248919 

www.bansfieldbenefice.org.uk 
contact@bansfieldbenefice.org.uk 

Rector 
Eve Bell 

07815 441304 
evebellbb@icloud.com 

Churchwardens 
Paul Bevan 
Sam Sykes 

11th November 2022 
Remembrance Day 

Wickhambrook Memorial Clock 

Dear Hilary 

Subsequent to your email of the 1st November regarding the Wickhambrook 
Memorial Clock.  The PCC of Wickhambrook would like to request formally that the 
Wickhambrook Parish Council accept the Wickhambrook Memorial Clock as an 
asset as described in the document “WPC.EC.22.11.04: Memorial Clock”. 

The PCC of Wickhambrook thanks the Parish Clerk and members of the Parish 
Council for their help to keep this important village memorial working and available 
for future generations.  The memorial clock stands as a visual and audible reminder 
to people of the ultimate sacrifice made by the men to whom this memorial is 
dedicated. 

It seems very appropriate that this letter is dated 11th November – Remembrance 
Day. 

Yours Sincerely 

Paul Bevan 
(Churchwarden) 
On behalf of the PCC of Wickhambrook. 

Appendix B
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